
Warsaw, 15 October 2015 

 

Dear Commissioner Hogan,   

Dear Commissioner Vella, 

We are writing to you on behalf of seventeen organizations signing the letter, to raise our deep concern about the 
plans of the Polish Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development (MoA) to shift 157 million EUR, in the frame of 
Rural Development Programme 2007-2013 (RDP 2007-2013) from the Agri-Environmental Programme (AEP) to 
payments for less favoured areas (LFAs). This move has been justified by the need to spend „saved” money from 
agri-environment measures before 31 December 2015 for different measure to avoid its loss. The draft resolution to 
authorise this shift of resources was presented in the MoA’s letter1, dated on 15 September 2015, to the Monitoring 
Committee of the RDP 2007-2013 for vote. 

Such “savings” are in contradiction to the information on lack of financial resources for implementation of the AEP 
2007-2013, according to the MoA’s official statements, for example: 

− letter dated 26 March 20132 on the end of resources for AEPs,  

− limiting AES payments in 2013 (cuts in organic farming) and 2014 (payments only for up to 20 ha (100% of 
payment for up to 10 ha, 50% of payment for 10-20 ha)). Such limits discouraged many organic farmers from 
continuing with the programme, which is also against the spirit of the recital 35 of Regulation 1698/2005 as 
well as the recital 23 of Regulation 1305/2013. 

Payments for AEP were reportedly cut due to lack of financial resources, yet it now transpires that there were huge 
savings in the RDP 2007-2013 in the last 4 months of implementation. We are deeply concerned by this situation and 
the policy of MoA. What is worse, the savings are not planned to be shifted to the measures limiting water 
eutrophication and soil degradation, incentivising organic farming or supporting implementation of the Bird and 
Habitats Directives (BHD). It is planned to shift 157 million EUR to the fund for LFA payments which will then be paid 
out without a single environmental requirement.  

                                                           
1
 Letter of Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development no ROW/wzh/533-7/15(3171) attached in the annex 1. 

2
 Letter of State Secretary to the Marshal of Sejm of Poland (no PB-rś-5501-2/13 (esz-1269)) attached in the annex 2.  

Citation from the letter: „biorąc pod uwagę wnioski rolników złożone od początku programu rolnośrodowiskowego do 2012 
roku, a także uwzględniając nabór nowych wniosków w 2013 roku limit środków na to działanie [pakiet 2. Rolnictwo ekologiczne] 
jest już wyczerpany” [„taking into account applications submitted from the beginning of the agri-environment scheme until 2012 
and new applications submitted in 2013, the limit of financial sources for this action [package 2. Organic farming – ed. authors] 
is already exhausted]. 



     

2 
 

MoA plans to deploy such huge financial resources as support to farmers that may practise intensive farming, 
including industrial animal husbandry and farms applying high doses of synthetic fertilisers, as demonstrated in the 
analysis sent to you in the letter dated on June 30, 2015 (signed by Greenpeace, OTOP-BirdLife Poland and WWF). 
Moreover, the lack of specific conditions for LFA farming methods and especially the lack of limits on the use of 
synthetic fertilizers and pesticides contradict the intention behind the enhanced support for areas facing natural and 
other specific constraints as set out in Recital 22 of Reg. 1305/2013. 

We protest against such a policy of disinformation by the MoA and the transfer of financial resources from packages 
supporting sustainable farming to ones that may harm the environment.  We strongly encourage you to put pressure 
on the MoA to rectify the situation. We propose to do it by shifting financial resources, 157 million EUR in the RDP 
2014-2020, from the payments for areas with natural constrains (ANC) to AEP payments. Such shift will make 
possible for continuation of successful package for birds and habitats outside Natura 2000, that was implemented in 
the period 2007-2013 and will allow for better implementation of Bird and Habitats BHD Directives. 

Payments for bird habitats outside Natura 2000 sites, that were available in the years 2007-2013, were discontinued 
in the AEP 2014-2020. We propose to shift 157 million EUR in the RDP 2014-2020 for AEP for extension of the 
package “Habitats outside Natura 2000” (present budget 126 million EUR) to “Habitats and Birds outside Natura 
2000”. The rules for the proposed package will be the same as rules for existing in AEP 2014-2020 “Habitats and 
Birds in Natura 2000”, so new measures will not be needed. What more, as set out in the RDP 2014-2020, the LFA 
delimitation is planned to be changed3 at the end of 2017, so it is possible to change the budget now. 

With deep concern about the public money spent on rural development, we urge the European Commission to 
request that the Polish government will not decrease the budget for environmentally friendly farming practices and 
the shift in the RDP 2007-2013 will be compensated by similar change, but from LFA to AEP, in RDP 2014-2020. 

 

Yours sincerely, 

 

Jacek Bożek, Klub Gaja 

Robert Cyglicki, Greenpeace 

Magdalena Dul-Komosińska, WWF Poland 

Radosław Gawlik, Stowarzyszenie Ekologiczne EKO-UNIA 

Rafał Górski, Instytut Spraw Obywatelskich (INSPRO) 

Maria Janiak, Fundacja Zielony Instytut 

Danuta Kaczyńska, OTOP/ Birdlife Poland 

Zbigniew Karaczun, Polski Klub Ekologiczny 

Robert Machowski, Podkarpacka Izba Rolnictwa Ekologicznego 

Beata Nowak, Fundacja Zielone Światło  

Edward Nowakowski, Warmińsko-Mazurskie Stowarzyszenie Producentów Żywności Ekologicznej Ekopolsmak 

Danuta Pilarska, Związek Zawodowy Rolników Ekologicznych św. Franciszka z Asyżu 

Ewa Rembiałkowska, Forum Rolnictwa Ekologicznego 

Robert Stańko, Klub Przyrodników 

Ewa Sufin-Jacquemart, Fundacja Strefa Zieleni 

Marcin Stoczkiewicz, ClientEarth Poland 

Piotr Woźnicki, Stowarzyszenie Producentów Żywności Metodami Ekologicznymi EKOLAND 

 

 

                                                           
3
 Program Rozwoju Obszarów Wiejskich na lata 2014-2020, Skrócona wersja programu, page 57 

http://www.minrol.gov.pl/Wsparcie-rolnictwa-i-rybolowstwa/PROW-2014-2020 
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ANNEXES: 

1. Letter of Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development dated on 15 September 2015 (no ROW/wzh/533-
7/15(3171)), 

2. Letter of State Secretary to the Marshal of Sejm of Poland dated 26 March 2013 (no PB-rś-5501-2/13 (esz-
1269)). 

 

For further correspondence on this matter, please contact Dariusz Gatkowski at dariusz.gatkowski@otop.org.pl 

Polish Society for the Protection of Birds (OTOP), ul. Odrowąża 24, 05-270 Marki, Poland 














